
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

HARLEY R. WHITE,                  )
                                  )
          Petitioner,             )
                                  )
vs.                               )    CASE NO. 89-1237
                                  )
WATKINS MOTOR LINES, INC.,        )
                                  )
          Respondent.             )
__________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     A hearing was held in this case in Lakeland, Florida on November 15, 1989,
before Arnold H. Pollock, a Hearing Officer with the Division of Administrative
Hearings.

                           APPEARANCES

     For the Petitioner:  Robert Grizzard, II, Esquire
                          P. O. Box 992
                          Lakeland, Florida 33801

     For the Respondent:  Paul R. Beshears, Esquire
                          George K. McPherson, Jr., Esquire
                          Smith, Currie & Hancock
                          2600 Harris Tower - Peachtree Cent.
                          233 Peachtree Street, Northeast
                          Atlanta, Georgia 30043-6601

                     STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The issue for consideration in this case was whether the Respondent's
discharge of the Petitioner from employment constituted an unlawful
discrimination on the basis of handicap.

                     PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On August 27, 1987, Petitioner filed a charge of discrimination against the
Respondent alleging it had discriminated against him on the basis of his
handicap, (sight), with the Florida Commission on Human Relations.  By notice
dated November 28, 1988, the Commission determined that Petitioner had cause for
his complaint and directed conciliation.  However, conciliation was unsuccessful
and on February 14, 1989, the Commission entered a Notice of Failure of
Conciliation. Thereafter, on March 8, 1989, Petitioner filed a Petition For
Relief From an Unlawful Discriminatory Employment Practice, and the same day,
the file was transmitted to the Division of Administrative Hearings for
appointment of a Hearing Officer.

     By Notice of Hearing dated March 24, 1989, Hearing Officer Don W. Davis set
the case for hearing in Lakeland on May 25, 1989.  There were several



intervening Motions for Continuance, one by each party and one with the consent
of both parties, culminating in Mr. Davis entering a "Renotice" on September 25,
1989 which rescheduled the hearing for November 15, 1989, in Lakeland, at which
time it was held as scheduled before the undersigned to whom the case had been
transferred in the interim.

     At the hearing, Petitioner testified in his own behalf and presented the
testimony of Joe Allen Anderson, a former coworker; Pamela M. Linebarier,
Respondent's Director of Personnel; Carol Barany, parent of a child coached by
Petitioner; and Dr. Lester Levalley, an optometrist practicing in Lakeland.
Petitioner also introduced Petitioner's Exhibits 1 through 9.  Respondent
presented the testimony of Ms. Linebarier; Thomas Davidson, Terminal Manager of
its Lakeland Terminal at the time in issue; and Dr. Bernard R. Blais, an
opthalmologist.  Respondent also introduced Respondent's Exhibits A through H.

     A transcript was provided and Respondent submitted Proposed Findings of
Fact which have been ruled upon in the Appendix to this Recommended Order.
Petitioner did not submit Proposed Findings of Fact.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Respondent, Watkins Motor Lines, Inc., is an interstate carrier engaged
in the transportation of freight commodities by  truck, and operates trucking
terminals throughout the United States, including one in Lakeland, Florida.

     2.  The operation of a freight terminal includes the unloading of inbound
trucks, consolidation of freight loads, and the loading of outbound trucks.
This freight consists of material of local origin as well as material brought in
on trucks from other locations.  The material is either immediately unloaded for
local delivery, if inbound; loaded onto long-haul trucks for shipment to another
destination; or stored in or about the terminal pending shipment to another
location.  This freight may be material of all sizes and shapes and may include
hazardous materials such as corrosives or flammables.

     3.  The handling of freight at the terminal is accomplished by individuals,
(dock workers), who move the material by hand, dolly, and forklift.

     4.  Dock workers are classified as either full time, part time, or casual.
Full time employees work on a regular schedule.  Casual employees are given work
on as needed basis. Part time workers are scheduled, but work less than 40 hours
per week.

     5.  Petitioner, Harley R. White, age 43, began work for Respondent in early
1986 as a casual dock worker and remained a casual employee through the pay
period ending August 9, 1987.  He also held another part time job with another
employer.  Over the approximately 1 1/2 year period, he worked approximately
572.5 hours.  The work included breaking down pallets and moving packages by
hand or by forklift.  He was trained in forklift operation and issued a
certificate of qualification to do so by the Respondent.  Mr. White worked in
casual status for this extended period even though he had indicated he would
like a full time position.  Several weeks before his discharge, he was put on
"part time" work.  At no time did he have any accidents or was he the subject of
any disciplinary action.

     6.  In July, 1987, White was told by his dock foreman that a full time
position was available to him and that he should give his other employer notice.
Only the better casual employees are selected to fill full time positions, all



of which are filled from the casual or part time ranks.  Mr. White gave the
notice as requested, filled out a new Watkins application form, and started work
full time at the terminal.  Several days later he was requested to take a
physical examination for his new position, which he did.  The following day, he
was called in by his supervisor and told there was a problem with his physical.
He was told not to come to work that day, but was not told what the problem was
- only that a decision had to be made.

     7.  The next day, White went to the terminal to see what was going on but
could get no information either there or at the clinic where he had taken the
physical.  Finally, he was advised by Mr. Davidson, the terminal manager, by
phone, that he had a bad eye and that the Safety office would have to determine
wtether he could work or not.

     8.  Petitioner was actually given two examinations.  The first, on July 30,
1987, by Dr. White, found his visual acuity to be unacceptable since his
distance vision was worse than 20/200, corrected.  The second, on August 2,
1987, by Dr. Penny, indicated he was not qualified due to his distance vision
which was 20/200, corrected.  Attached to this latter form were DOT standards
for drivers which, at #10, require 20/40 corrected distance vision with a field
of vision of at least 70 degrees.

     9.  The following Monday, he was advised much the same thing by someone
else, but also that there was to be a meeting regarding his case that afternoon.
When he called in toward the end of the day to find out the result, he was told
that he was being terminated.  When he asked for a letter citing the reasons for
termination, he was promised one but it was never delivered. Instead, he was
told in person that the reason for his discharge was that he had falsified his
application.  When he demurred, he was given a meeting with the Personnel
Director and a company Vice President who told him he was fired for
falsification of his application and because of his bad eye.  When he questioned
this, the Director of Personnel indicated that his eye was not good enough and
that was it.

     10.  After termination by Watkins, Mr. White applied for unemployment
compensation because the termination was from a positions he had held there.  At
this time, he was totally unemployed, as was his wife.  He subsequently secured
employment which carries some health insurance but not as much as that he was
receiving through Watkins.

     11.  Due to interim health problems in the family, he has had $4,500.00 in
uncovered medical expenses that either his prior other job coverage, or his
prior Watkins coverage would have taken care of.  He also expects additional
expense due to prospective surgery for his daughter which is not covered by his
insurance with his new employer.

     12.  When Mr. White came to work at Watkins in 1986, the handbook he was
given indicated he would be required to take a physical and a drug screen by the
time he completed 100 hours of work.  He was given and passed the drug screen
but was never scheduled for the physical.  Consequently, he worked for almost a
year and a half without having taken a physical or eye examination and had no
problems.

     13.  Mr. White suffers from a condition known as amblyopia ex anopsia,
commonly known as "lazy eye", in his left eye.  His vision in the right eye is
20/25, corrected, but, as a result of the amblyopia, only 20/200, corrected, in
the left eye.  He has had, and known he has had, this condition all his life,



but claims he has never been told he is blind in that eye or that it would be a
disqualification from employment.  He has never had a problem securing
employment before and qualified as an expert marksman with a rifle while in the
army.  He also got a DOT certificate for a chauffeur's license.  Consequently,
when he filled out both applications for the job at Watkins, he indicated what
he believed his condition was regarding his eye on the form.

     14.  In response to the question, "How is your vision?", Mr. White
responded the first time, "Good with glasses."  On the second application he
indicated, `wears glasses." On neither occasions did he reveal that he had a
lazy or bad left eye.  There is no dispute that the application form is quite
explicit that any false statement on the form would be considered as grounds for
denial or termination, but it is stretching to find, under these circumstances,
that his answers were falsification.

     15.  Prior to coming to work at Watkins, Mr. White served in the army as a
general supply specialist for two years without a problem.  After discharge he
worked in a job fabricating sheet metal, sold welding equipment, (which included
driving, loading, and unloading a truck), and was a police officer in Illinois.
For this latter employment, he had to undergo firearms training and qualified
with a .38 caliber pistol.

     16.  Mr. White then worked in a shipping and receiving department, using a
crane and forklift and hand truck to load and unload trucks.  He had no problem
accomplishing these tasks.  He thereafter worked for a packing company as a
shipping clerk, loading and unloading trucks.

     17.  He also worked in construction as a laborer, and worked as a window
washer for three years, experiencing no difficulty with either job.  After that,
he worked for a building truss manufacturer for a year as a nailer without
problem, and hen, having moved to Lakeland, he worked for a roofer for several
years driving a truck and installing roofing.

     18.  After that, Mr. White went to work for Piper Aircraft Corporation for
approximately 10 years, where he worked as a wing assembler, working himself up
to assistant foreman.  During that time, he had no job problems and received
several letters of commendation as a result of his performance.  He left that
employment only because the plant closed.  Afterwards, he went to work for ECI,
a metal building manufacturer, as a delivery man, stock man, and truck driver.
He had no problems and, in fact, was issued a chauffeur's driver's license which
required an eye exam and physical for Federal Department of Transportation
certification.  He was passed on both tests though he now admits he does not
meet the technical criteria.

     19.  Mr. Anderson, who worked with Mr. White at Watkins, and had the
opportunity to observe him in the performance of his duties, was satisfied that
Petitioner could do any job given him as well as anyone else on the job.  He
could see no difficulty with Petitioner doing the work and heard of no
disciplinary actions or complaints against Petitioner.

     20.  Mrs. Barany knew Petitioner as the coach of her daughter's softball
team.  During this period, he would hit balls pitched by a machine at high speed
(50 - 60 mph.), and she could see no visual problems demonstrated.

     21.  Ms. Linebarier, Respondent's Director of Personnel, made the initial
decision to terminate Mr. White based on his answer to the question posed in the
first application form, "How is your vision?", which, she contends, constituted



falsification.  Nonetheless, she claims, even without the falsification, Mr.
White was not eligible for continued employment with the company because of his
eye condition.  It is company policy to verify information contained on the
applications for employment, and they have routinely discharged employees whose
actual record does not agree with that listed in their application, even after
long periods of employment.  It is found that this usually relates to such
matters as prior criminal record, however, and not to such things as, as here,
an interpretation of health condition.  In 1985, when Petitioner applied, no
attempt was made to verify his application.  No physical exam was given except
to drivers then, and even when the physical exam program was implemented, it did
not compare with the full, DOT standard.

     22.  According to Dr. Levally, who gave Petitioner a standard optometric
examination in January, 1988, Mr. White has 20/400 vision in both the right and
left eyes correctable to 20/25 in the right and 20/200 in the left.  All other
signs are normal and clear.  There is no retinal pathology.  In his opinion, Mr.
White is not blind in his left eye, due to his good peripheral vision.  In other
words, though he may be astigmatic and myopic in both eyes, his peripheral
vision in his left eye compensates for this condition and his overall vision is
sufficient to pass the Florida driver's test requirements.  In his further
opinion, there is no reason why Mr. White could not see with the central part of
his left eye.  It is just lazy and he does not use it.  Even with the central
vision in the left eye blocked, however, Mr. White could have usable depth
perception out of this eye and there is, in his opinion, nothing disqualifying
him from work as a truck driver and dock worker.

     23.  On the other hand, Dr. Blais, an opthalmologist, testifying for
Respondent, opined that the 20/200, corrected, vision in the left eye, with
myopic stigmata, constitutes industrial blindness which is defined as:

          a. The best corrected visual acuity of
             2/100 or worse, or
          b. An individual with 20/20 vision whose
             field of vision is less than 20 degrees.

     24.  These standards are accepted by the IRS, the AMA, the WHO, and other
accrediting organizations.  Therefore, in his opinion, Petitioner is
industrially blind in the left eye because he has only 20/200, corrected,
vision.

     25.  Petitioner's record does not show he was tested for stereopsis, or
depth perception, both of which are affected by amblyosis.  However, in Dr.
Blais' opinion, Petitioner definitely does not have normal depth perception
because of the undeveloped portion of his eye which cannot match up with the
other eye even when he is wearing glasses.  Even with the lack of stereopsis
depth perception, Mr. White may have some type of depth perception through the
use of monocular clues.  These are not, however, as accurate or as efficient as
one would have with stereopsis and are not as prevalent at night when much of
the "hostling" is done.

     26.  With the amblyopia in the left eye, and the lack of stereopsis,
Petitioner could still earn his sharpshooter qualification because an individual
shoots only with one eye, the better eye.  He could also hit a pitched ball
going 50 to 60 miles an hour, as described by Ms. Barany, because movement is
taken care of by the periphery, not the defective central portion, of the eye.
In addition, vision in both eyes is more efficient that vision in one eye.



Perception time, however, is much slower in someone with a handicapped eye who,
therefore, takes longer to recognize a danger situation.

     27.  Taken together, Dr. Blais contends, and the evidence shows, there is a
substantial risk that Petitioner could not safely and efficiently perform the
duties of a dock worker, as described herein, because:

          a. He has a lack of stereopsis,
          b. He experiences an increased perception
          time and has less efficient vision,
          c. Statistics show that people who have
          accidents are 7 times more likely to have
          them on their disabled side,
          Petitioner's decreased depth
          perception raises the risk of his being
          involved in an accident,
          d. The weak eye raises Petitioner's risk
          of accident,
          f. Nighttime illumination of the work
          site is not good, and
          g. There is an increased risk of release
          of hazardous materials by Petitioner
          should he be involved in an accident.

     28.  Evaluating the job of a dock worker and breaking it down into its
major components shows the Petitioner is capable of breaking down and unloading
pallets.  This accounts for between 1O and 20% of the total work involved.  He
cannot, however, use a forklift safely due to:  (1) the critical nature of tine
insertion involved therein, (2) the need to place the load properly, and his
inability to judge distances, and (3) his slower reaction time which may lead to
collisions.  These three tasks account for between 50 and 60% of the total work
involved. Petitioner also cannot "hostle" at night due to:  (1) his inability to
safely use the mirror on the truck cabs' left side, and (2) his difficulty in
backing a truck between two other trucks without good depth perception.  This
third subcategory accounts for 20% of the total work involved.  Taken together,
then, in Dr. Blais' opinion, Petitioner can, at best, safely perform only 20% of
the functions of a dock worker under the conditions extant at Watkins' Lakeland
terminal.  This analysis is found to be reasonable

     29.  There is a substantial difference between the work done by a casual
dock worker and a full time employee.  Casual employees move 90% of their
freight by hand or hand dolly and not with a forklift, whereas full time dock
workers use a forklift as much as 60% of the time.  Casual employees do not
perform hostling duties, whereas full time dock workers are required to. To
hostle properly and safely, the operator must be able to judge the distance
between the trailer and the dock to which he is backing the trailer.  Accurate
depth perception is a must.

     30.  Dr. Blais admits that someone who has had amblyopia from childhood,
and has used monocular clues for years, as Petitioner has done, would have a
greater ability to use his eyes than one who has developed the problem more
recently.  The use of monocular clues is a learned process.  While hitting a
baseball is not a depth perception process, the use of a forklift is.

     31.  In that regard, conceding that Mr. White has used a fork lift as a
casual employee for eighteen months, and has been free of accidents, Dr. Blais
is firm in his opinion that Petitioner has merely been lucky.  In addition,



though he could do the spotting, it would not be as efficiently or as accurately
done as he could do if his eyes were better.  As it is, it would be a trial and
error situation, which is not an accurate way to do the job and which is not
safe.  In summary, Dr. Blais is of the opinion that employment of Mr. White as a
dock worker at Respondent's facility would be unsafe for himself and others.
Considering the evidence as a whole, it is so found.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     32.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter in this case.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     33. Sections 760.10(1) and (8), Florida Statutes, provides:

          (1) It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
          (a) to discharge or fail or refuse
          to hire any individual ...  because of
          such individual's handicap ....  and
          (8) Notwithstanding any other provision
          of this section, it is not an unlawful
          employment practice ...  for an employer
          to:
             (a) take or fail to take any action
          on the basis of ...  handicap ...  in
          those instances in which ...  absence of a
          particular handicap ...  is a bona fide
          occupational qualification necessary for
          the performance of the particular
          employment to which such action or
          inaction is related.

     34.  Petitioner claims that his discharge from employment with Watkins,
based on his eye condition, constitutes unlawful discrimination.  There was also
substantial information introduced by Respondent that the reason for the
discharge of the Petitioner was his falsification of his application when he
claimed his sight was "Good with glasses."

     35.  The burden of proof in this case rests upon the Petitioner who must
present a prima facie case of discrimination. When that has been done, the
burden shifts to the Respondent (employer) to articulate a legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason or the action and it must then be shown that this
articulated reason is not a mere pretext for a discriminatory act.  Texas
Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S.  248 (1981).

     36.  Here, Petitioner satisfied his burden to establish a prima facie case
of discrimination when he showed that, aside from his sight problem, he meets
the qualifications for a dock worker position, and that he was discharged when
his eye problem was discovered.

     37.  The evidence clearly shows that the initial basis for discharge, that
Petitioner had falsified his application, was without merit.  In the two
applications he filed with Respondent, Petitioner clearly indicated his need for
glasses and never contended that his eyesight was perfect.  In light of his
demonstrated ability to function and hold down a job, his history of
satisfactory performance in the military, law enforcement, and other employment



where reasonable sight is required, his belief that his vision was "good with
glasses" was not a falsification. Petitioner had not been given any criteria for
sight which, knowing he could not meet them, he attempted to avoid.  He was not
told what the parameters were, and in light of the fact that he had been doing
the same job he was applying for, successfully, for eighteen months, his answers
cannot reasonably be construed to be a falsification.

     38.  However, notwithstanding his successful accomplishment of the dock
worker's tasks, without difficulty and without accident, as Dr. Blais pointed
out, he may well have been lucky. Respondent cannot reasonably use the DOT
criteria for drivers as criteria for workers whose tasks do not approximate
those of drivers.  Here, the safety requirements of the jobs are related,
however.  In the accomplishment of the duties of a dock worker, Petitioner would
have to use a fork lift with tines which could easily puncture a container of
corrosive pollutant.  He has to be able to drive not only the fork lift but the
in-yard tractors used to put the trailers up against the loading docks - in and
of itself no mean task.  He has to be able to work all hours and be able to see
well enough to perform safely, so as to pose no reasonable threat to himself or
others.

     39.  Respondent need not demonstrate with a mathematical certainty that
Petitioner's condition will at some point result in an accident.  It must
demonstrate only that Petitioner's handicap creates a substantial risk that he
could not continue to safely and efficiently perform the duties of a dock
worker. Kelley v. Bechtel Power Corp., 633 F.Supp. 927, 936 (S.D. Fla. 1986);
School Board of Pinellas County v. Rateau, 449 So.2d 839, 841 (Fla. 1st DCA
1984).  This it has done.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is,
therefore:

     RECOMMENDED that the Petitioners Petition For Relief From An Unlawful
Discriminatory Employment Practice be dismissed.

     RECOMMENDED this 22nd day of January, 1990, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                             _________________________
                             ARNOLD H. POLLOCK, Hearing Officer
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             The DeSoto Building
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway
                             Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                             (904) 488-9675

                             Filed with the Clerk of the
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             this 22nd day of January, 1990.



                  APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER
                       IN CASE NO. 89-1237

      The following constitutes my specific rulings pursuant to S 120.59(2),
Florida Statutes, on all of the Proposed Findings of Fact submitted by the
parties to this case.

      FOR THE RESPONDENT:

 1.  - 5.    Accepted and incorporated herein.
 6.  & 7.    Accepted and incorporated herein.
 8.  - 10.   Accepted and incorporated herein.
 11.  & 13.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
 14.  & 15.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
 16.  - 18.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
        19.  Accepted.
        20.  Accepted.
        21.  Accepted in that Dr. Blais' testimony is given
             greater weight than that of Dr. Levalley based on
             his understanding of the job requirements and the
             standards to be applied.
 22.  - 25.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
 26.  & 27.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
 28.  & 29.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
 30.  - 32.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
 33.  & 34.  Accepted and incorporated herein.

     FOR THE PETITIONER:  None submitted.
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